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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 19 October, 2017 at 7.00pm
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1. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 16 members from local councils together with Bob Jackson, Barry Rickman and Rosemary Rutins from NFDC, plus Steve Avery from the NFNPA. The Chairman apologised for the non-appearance of Steve Lugg, CEO of HALC who had to attend a family funeral at short notice and Flo Churchill who earlier today departed NFDC.
2.        Minutes
Minutes of the AGM held on 20 July, 2017 were approved and signed by the Chairman.
3. Barry Rickman briefly referred to the departure of Flo Churchill from NFDC earlier today.
4. The Chairman said Steve Lugg was unable to attend and had tendered his apologies. The Chairman will extend an invitation to the CEO of HALC to attend our January meeting.
Graham Flexman said Steve Lugg was going to talk about the 2018/19 Local Government Finance Settlement Technical Consultation and in particular comments regarding council tax referendum principles for town and parish councils referred to under section 4.2.

Last year, a similar consultation threatened to define principles for applying automatic referendums for the highest spending larger local councils referring to those with Band D precepts higher than £75.46 and those that also had a total precept for 2016/17 of at least £500,000, “while taking account of transfers of responsibilities”. There is no suggestion in the proposal this year that this would only apply to larger local councils:

Although Government refers to “taking on additional responsibilities” it does not define the term. So, if this concept were carried forward, would this be on the same basis as proposed last year and confined to certain negotiated transfers between a principal authority and a local council, or would it extend to picking up assets and services which had been ceased by service providers or indeed to providing new services where a local council was otherwise inactive or where a new need arises?

The annual threat to impose automatic precept referendums shows an apparent failure to recognise the differences between local councils and their principal council counterparts. Other issues that HALC felt the Government should consider are listed over the page. The DCLG consultation closes on 26 October, 2017 and it was agreed by those present that the NFALC response attached be forwarded to Roger Palmer at DCLG.
5. Reports of Focus Groups

a) Dibden Bay - In the absence of Alison Hoare there was nothing to report.
b) Broadband – Steve Avery referred to the Community Match Funding scheme that applies to locations not covered by the Hampshire Superfast Broadband programme. The County Council will provide up to half of the funding to match money raised by communities, to help connect the remaining 2.6% of communities in areas which are generally harder and more expensive to reach. Eligible communities not included in the current superfast broadband roll-out, may apply for County Council funding of up to 50% of the total cost, eg. at £500 per premise, the County Council will commit match-funding of £250 per premise, requiring the community to add £250 per premise. Funding from the community as part of the Community Match Funding scheme has to be privately sourced; it cannot be derived from the public sector e.g grants etc.
c) Quadrant Reports - Richard Taylor said the last NE Quadrant meeting took place on 4 October in Minstead, and Harry Oram said the next SW Quadrant meeting takes place on 24 October in Sway. Regular updates on the Local Plan review have been given to town & parish councils through the Parish Quadrant meetings.  

d) Neighbourhood Planning – Towns undertaking NPs in the New Forest are at different stages and without representation from Hythe there was nothing report.
e) HALC – In the company of John Korbey, George Bisson and Anne Murphy, the Chairman attended the autumn meeting of HALC hosted at Eastleigh on Saturday 30 September. Tonight, we have to elect our representatives to attend HALC meetings for the ensuing year, and our nominations will be ratified at the November AGM of HALC. Representatives are Cllrs John Korbey, George Bisson, Anne Murphy and Goff Beck. With a proposer and seconder, members present agreed these representatives.
f) Cycling Events – Neal Martin updated members on most recent events, including Wiggle Sportive on 8/9 April; Brewin Dolphin Sportive on 1 July; New Forest Rattler on 27 August; Garmin Ride Out on 1 September and Gridiron 100 on 8 October. As usual, UK Cycling Events ran its Wiggle New Forest 100 event over the weekend of 16 & 17 September. There was a debrief meeting with the Safety Advisory Group (SAG) following UKCE’s last New Forest event; the NPA and the New Forest Parish Council / NFALC representative discussed aspects of event organisation with UKCE staff at their base in Fordingbridge and Neal attended a Sway Parish Council meeting at which UKCE staff responded to various questions and concerns. The net result of these efforts was that communication about the event was much improved, rates of release of cyclists was kept to a maximum of 10 per minute and rear numbers were again trialled; numbers participating were roughly twice that advised in the Charter. 
6. New Forest District Council
Bob Jackson, Chief Executive referred to five items, as follows:

i. Peer Group Review
NFDC invited the Local Government Association to undertake a corporate peer challenge, to provide an external perspective on how the council is performing and its future plans.
The New Forest peer challenge involved 30 meetings over 4 days from 2 to 5 October. The peer team included the Chief Executive, Derbyshire Dales District Council; Leader of Broadland District Council; Deputy Chief Executive of Mid Suffolk and Babergh District Councils; Director of Finance & Business Improvement at Maidstone Borough Council; and an LGA peer challenge manager.
The team reviewed key documentation and performance information before undertaking a series of interviews and focus groups with a range of people from across the council and its partners, including Town Clerks from Totton and New Milton. The peer team are reflecting on what they have seen and heard and will draw on their experience in reaching conclusions and making suggestions to NFDC.
ii. Local Plan Review
The direction of travel re Local Plan review was discussed at the Environment Overview & Scrutiny Panel / Planning Development Control Committee on 6 September 2017. NFDC is aiming to report the Submission version of the Local Plan to Council in March 2018, and will publish an updated Local Development Scheme when the timetable is certain, subject to the progress and outcome of further technical work on three matters below:
Air quality (Habitat Regulations): the effects of emissions from cumulative traffic growth 

Water quality (Habitat Regulations): the cumulative impact of treatment work discharges 

Flood risk: new flood risk mapping identifies new risk of flooding on some proposed sites
iii. Draft Housing Strategy
The NFDC Draft Housing Strategy 2018-2023 went before the council's cabinet on 4 October. The strategy will be subject to consultation and needs support of towns and parishes. The Housing Strategy sets out the council's proposed approach to pro-actively addressing all types of housing need in the district for the five years from 2018 to 2023. It aims to ensure appropriate housing is accessible to the whole of the community, and the plan will help shape housing policies within the emerging Local Plans for the district.
iv. Financial Matters
Precept requests for 2018/19 will be sent out to all town and parish councils mid-November for completion and return to NFDC by 15 January 2018. The form includes the provisional tax base figure for 2018/19 to assist with your budget preparation process, and the previous tax base figure for 2017/18 is also included on the form. 

v. Royal Protocols
Bob Jackson asked Rosemary Rutins to introduce this item.
Not all councils are aware that there is a lot of work going on behind the scenes to prepare protocols for periods of mourning following the death of a senior member of the Royal Family. All principal authorities have been asked to prepare protocols and the NFDC one is well advanced. The protocol covers issues such as arrangements for flying flags at half-mast and probably most significantly for the parishes, opening books of condolence.

NFDC plans to open books of condolence at its main offices at Lyndhurst and Lymington, and at all the Local Information Offices at Totton, Hythe, Fawley, New Milton, Ringwood and Fordingbridge.

NFDC will be contacting all parish and town councils shortly about arrangements in the event of the death of a senior member of the Royal Family, setting out the NFDC plans in the event of a death, requesting information from Parish and Town Councils on arrangements being made locally, separate from those that the District Council will be leading on. The issue might come up at meetings of parish/town councils you attend. 
7.  New Forest National Park
Steve Avery had two main items to comment upon:
a. Future Forest consultation
Steve Avery explained the NPA focus remains very much on the challenges facing the National Park into the future, identifying activities to be promoted or curtailed. Protecting the Park has priority, while promoting its responsible enjoyment. 

The NPA recently lead a public ‘call for views’ consultation to update the NFNPA Recreation Management Strategy 2010-2030 in partnership with other organisations on the Steering Group (Forestry Commission, Verderers, Natural England, NFDC and HCC). The online Future Forest consultation ran from 19 June to 13 August and attracted over 1,500 responses. A series of drop-in sessions were also held in New Forest towns and villages and on the NPA stand at the New Forest Show.
The overall aim of the Future Forest process is to:

· provide the best recreational experience for local people and visitors

· protect the very thing people come to see, the landscape and rare wildlife species
· ensure that limited resources are spent wisely.
In total, over 7,000 comments were received and these are being analysed. Most popular comments so far are: raising general awareness and understanding; concerns about cycling; sustainable transport; providing sustainable services; walking / improving access.
b. Local Plan review
The national planning system has changed significantly in recent years and the NPA is therefore updating its planning policies to ensure they continue to provide a clear framework for planning decisions in the Park. The NPA recently undertook a consultation on potential alternative housing sites from 14 June - 26 July 2017. 
NPA recently received advice from Natural England on the issue of green field residential development close to the protected habitats of the National Park. As such, NPA re-assessed a number of the proposed Local Plan housing site allocations. Between June and July 2017 the NPA received feedback on potential alternative housing sites and the comments are currently being considered by the Policy Team.  The comments received will inform the preparation of the Submission draft Local Plan which will be available for public consultation early in the New Year, per the timetable below:
	Local Plan Review - Indicative Timetable 

	Stage 
	Date 

	Submission draft Local Plan public consultation  
	Early 2018

	Submission to Secretary of State 
	 April 2018 

	Examination  
	 Summer 2018 

	Adoption 
	 Late 2018 


8. Safer New Forest Partnership
Rosemary Rutins introduced this item, having distributed an extract of minutes from the last Safer New Forest meeting, as attached.
Representatives from Town and Parish councils attended the Safer New Forest Strategy & Delivery Group meeting at NFDC on 4 September, 2017. Cllr Beck attended on behalf of NFALC, and tabled submissions from Minstead, Hyde and New Milton. Cllr Beck said he would attend the next Safer New Forest meeting on 18 January 2018, asking towns and parishes to let Graham Flexman know if they have any issues they wanted raised.

Steve Postlethwaite represented Fawley at the last Safer New Forest meeting and reported on a rise in ASB, including arson. Shaun Lawrence responded that the Fire & Rescue Service had recorded 96 arson-related incidents this year. It was hard to pick up trends but reports of incidents were valuable in trying to analyse the position.
 With that in mind, Steve Postlethwaite said he sat on what was the Waterside Arson Reduction Forum that has recently become the New Forest Arson Reduction Forum.  During their last meeting it was discussed how they could get more involvement from Parish Councils in to the meeting in order to raise any concerns.  Steve had suggested they could discuss this at the next NFALC meeting and took this away as an action point.  Steve put forward several options:

1. We have several representatives from across the forest (i.e. north, south, east & west) who collate anything for their area and attend the quarterly meetings.

2. We have a single representative (Steve is happy to collate information from parishes) for the whole area and present to the forum and feed back to NFALC

3. We circulate details of the meeting to members and they attend if they have information to present.

Steve thought that option 3 would not work as previous experience is generally this process starts of well-intentioned but loses impetus very quickly as other matters take priority and there is no formal requirement to attend or offer apologies etc.  Your or the Chairman's thoughts would be welcome. After some discussion, it was unanimously 
RESOLVED:

That Steve Postlethwaite be the single point of contact (SPOC) in line with option 2, and head up a Focus Group, arrange meetings and provide reports to NFALC.
9.
Any Other Business
The Chairman mentioned that nominations to attend a Royal Garden Party at Buckingham Palace next year must be made to HALC before Christmas. HALC will be celebrating its 70th AGM on 4 November 2017. The Chairman and Co-ordinator will both be attending the AGM being held this year at Thorndean School, Chandler’s Ford. HALC will be responding to the DCLG Precept consultation along the lines mentioned.
The 2017 Village of the Year Winner is Liss - Congratulations to them!
10.
Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 18 January 2018 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA.
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.15 pm.

           Chairman
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Chief Executive, Hampshire Association of Local Councils

Thank you to all our staff and volunteers—
we couldn’t have done it without youl!
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